
1 
 

Thornbury Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group Minutes 

Tuesday 15 October 2019, 7pm at Thornbury Town Hall 
In attendance: Tricia Hillier (Chair),    Margaret Pinder (Secretary) 

Chris Griggs-Trevarthen  Trevor Daniels  

Alan Pinder    Louise Powell (Town Clerk) 

Cllr Matt Stringer    Nancy North, 

Cllr Clive Parkinson    Mike Bennewitz 

Cllr Maggie Tyrell 

  

Apologies: Katie Griggs-Trevarthen, Cllr Shirley Holloway, Judith Dale, Gill Dunkley, Felicity 

Harrison 

    

1. Minutes of last meeting were approved by the Chair. There were no matters arising 

2. Current Position of the Draft Plan – TH informed the group that the draft Plan had been 

sent to South Glos at the end of September for screening to see if there was a need for an 

SEA (Strategic Environmental Assessment).   The timescales given were that SG would take 4 

weeks to form their own opinion and a further 5 weeks for consultation with statutory 

bodies. This means we will get a definitive response at the end of November.  MB asked if 

we could get an indication of SG’s opinion in advance of this. LP agreed to check with SG to 

see if we are likely to need an SEA. If there is such a need, this will lengthen the current 

processes but as we have not allocated any housing sites, it is unlikely to be needed.  

Action: LP to contact South Glos regarding their screening opinion 

3. Meeting with Nigel Riglar (Director of Community Services) and Brian Glasson (Head of 

Planning)  - LP, MT and AP attended the meeting on 30th September.  The meeting covered 

two main issues, the future of the JSP and our proposals for two new Local Green Spaces: 

a. JSP – the  four local authorities are still committed to a plan for the West of England 

sub-region but there are several potential ways to address this – 

i. Build on the mayoral spatial strategy – this only covers 3 of the LA areas but 

North Somerset seem to be making overtures to join the mayoral region in 

future 

ii. Reshape the JSP -  the authorities are waiting for legal advice on the current 

position following the Planning Inspectors/ report 

iii. Have 4 separate plans with an agreed strategic narrative above them 

Whichever approach is decided on, the change in government regulations for 

determining housing need is likely to mean an increase of around 11,000 on the 

housing numbers for the region shown in the rejected JSP.  If the plans are 

developed separately and South Glos does not build some of the housing that Bristol 

needs (as in the current JSP) there will be a corresponding reduction in the funds 

which would be available for infrastructure etc. The Strategic Transport Plan is also 

now potentially cut loose from the JSP and it is not clear what this plan will align 
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with.  The current decisions of all the councils to declare Climate Emergencies also 

presents a new factor to take into account. It is likely to take 3-4 years to produce 

new plans.  MB asked whether we had an opportunity in the NP to request 

extension of the Green Belt to provide a buffer on the northern edge of Thornbury. 

CG-T confirmed that changes to the Green Belt are reserved to strategic level plans 

and therefore outside the scope of our remit.  We have done what we can with 

Policy 1 to try to protect our surrounding villages and hamlets.  

b. Local Green Spaces – The meeting discussed both of the proposed Local Green 

Spaces.  The land behind Castle Court carpark is already within the Green Belt and it 

has the same protection as a local green space. It was possible in future that this 

part of the Green Belt might be considered for removal in order to stop Thornbury 

from becoming even more lopsided and the council might then want to build on this 

area.  This proposal is likely to be rejected and we were advised to withdraw it.  We 

agreed that we would remove the proposal at the next stage but would consider if 

we might effectively use this as a local green space in the meantime. CP would take 

a suggestion to the Town Development Committee next week that we suggest to 

South Glos that the land is used to plant trees and also to develop an adventurous 

play area for older children which was highlighted in our consultation exercise.  

Vilner Lane woodland is more likely to be accepted as it is a small piece of land and 

Thornbury has already filled its need for a dementia home.  As advised in the 

meeting LP wrote to the member responsible to identify our request as a decision 

about the land was to be made last week.  MT also raised the issue in Cabinet during 

the week. We are waiting for a decision.  There was some discussion about the need 

to protect the woodland, even if it became a local green space. This would need to 

be considered further. LP and MT undertook to investigate the possibility of tree 

preservation orders on trees in the woodland. 

Action: CP to propose to Town Development Committee that it request South Glos to 

allow the land behind Castle Court to be used to create both an adventurous play area 

for older children and a woodland, to add to the stand of trees already planted.  

LP/MT to investigate tree preservation orders for trees in Vilner Lane woodland. 

4. Draft Communication Strategy – NN had provided a draft Communications Strategy for the 

next phase of the NP.   If no SEA is required, the plan will be ready to go out for Pre-

Submission Consultation as its next stage.  We need to prepare the materials and the actions 

necessary to promote the plan during the consultation period of 6 weeks. Several ideas were 

floated about how to take this forward, such as a one page set of bullets showing positive 

proposals in the plan.  A sub-group was formed which will meet with Lemon Gazelle to 

discuss the necessary steps.  The sub-group consists of NN, TH, MB, CG-T, LP.  This group will 

also look at how to use the current website.  [Post meeting: MP also agreed to produce a 

draft short synopsis of the NP, mainly giving the Vision, Objectives and Policies, which might 

be able to be produced in booklet format].  

5. Review of Project Plan progress and timings – TH had produced an updated project plan 

showing how far behind we are with our original timings.  It was noted that this is a worst-

case scenario, showing, for example, 4 months set aside for the production of an SEA.  

However, we will continue to try to ensure as little slippage as possible.  
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6. AOB 

a. CP reported that the Town Council had begun work on the matters shown in Section 

12 as outside the scope of the NP. The working group set up to advance these issues 

will include members of the Steering Group as well as councillors. JD, TH, TD and AP 

had volunteered to be members of the group.  

b. CG-T identified the need to review our references in the NP to the JSP, now that it 

has been rejected, and suggested that we could use something like ‘conformity with 

higher level plan’.  The references to Buckover also needed reviewing. MP agreed to 

review the current draft to see where changes needed to be made before the next 

consultation stage.  

c. TD reported that the South Glos walking and cycling infrastructure plan was now at 

the stage of moving towards consultation. Progress, if slow.  

Action: MP to review plan to check relevance of references to JSP and Buckover 

7. Date of Next Meetings 

Tuesdays, 7pm Town Hall 

26/11/19    26/5/20 
17/12/19    30/6/20 
28/1/20    18/8/20 
25/2/20    15/9/20 
10/3/20    3/11/20 
21/4/20    15/12/20 
 
Meeting concluded at 9.00pm 

M Pinder 

ACTION LOG FROM MEETING 

Action Responsibility Deadline 

LP to request result of South Glos screening opinion 
regarding SEA 

Louise Powell 31 Oct 19 

Proposal to go to Town Development Committee re proposal 
to South Glos to use land by Castle Court carpark for 
adventurous play and tree planting 

Clive Parkinson 31 Oct 19 

Investigate possibility of tree preservation orders for Vilner 
Lane woodland 

Louise Powell / 
Maggie Tyrell 

26 Nov 19 

Review draft plan for relevance of comments about JSP and 
Buckover and propose changes if necessary. Propose revision 
to remove Local Green Space comments regarding land by 
Castle Court carpark 

Margaret Pinder 26 Nov 19 

Produce draft synopsis of plan for potential booklet Margaret Pinder 26 Nov 19 

Communications working group to meet with Lemon Gazelle 
to discuss strategy for Regulation 14 consultation. Revised 
proposals to go to next steering group meeting 

Nancy North, Tricia 
Hillier, Mike 
Bennewitz, Chris 
Griggs-Trevarthen, 
Louise Powell 

26 Nov 19 

 


